
Mullion Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 17 October 2017 at 7.00pm at The Centenary Room, Methodist Chapel, Churchtown, Mullion

Councillors Present
Mrs H Angel 



Mrs C Rule
I Harvey (Vice Chairman)

Mrs L Skeites



J Lang (Chairman)


P Wilkins



M Rowse



R Willey



Clerk – Mrs S Folds

Two members of the public were present.

The Chairman opened the meeting, welcomed everyone and advised of the fire procedures.  

1. Public Session
None.
2.
Absence

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor D German.  Councillor D Williams was also not in attendance.
3.
Minutes
It was proposed by Councillor Mrs L Skeites, seconded by Councillor M Rowse and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 19 September 2017 be approved as a true record and be duly signed by the Chairman.
4.
Declarations of Interest
None.
5.
Planning
 

Following consideration by Councillors of Planning Applications received from Cornwall Council, the following recommendations were made: 

 

PA17/08499- Mr S Moore - 9 Gwel An Garrek - Amendment to PA16/10609 (First floor extension to existing dwelling with balconies on both the northwest elevation and the southeast elevation and replacement to conservatory) providing a flat roof to approved single storey extension and amendment to ground floor window configurations
No comments had been received from the public for the application to amend a previously approved first floor extension.

It was proposed by Councillor P Wilkins, seconded by Councillor Mrs L Skeites and RESOLVED to support the application.

PA17/08952 - Mr M Tippett - Swallowcourt Ltd Poldhu, Nursing Home Poldhu Cove -Application for variation of condition 7 to amend the use class in respect of decision notice PA11/08107
The Clerk had taken advice from the Planning Officer in regard to the variation of condition 7.  The Planning Officer was satisfied that the amendment would ensure that the proposed bungalows remained ancillary to the existing nursing home and not sold as separate independent dwellings.

Concern was raised over the removal of covenants 3.2 (c) (d) (e) (f) and (g) from the S106 agreement as follows:-

(c) 
The bungalows shall not be used or occupied otherwise than as an extra care extension to the facilities of the residential institution at present known as Poldhu Nursing and Residential Home and within Class C2 of the T&CO Order 1987.  Or in any provision revoking or re-enacting that Order with or with modification;

(d) 
Not to sell or transfer the freehold interest in the Site or in any of the bungalow separately from the Poldhu Nursing Home;

(e)
The leases of the bungalows shall at all times contain covenants in favour of the lessees that the development will remain as an extra care extension to the facilities of the Poldhu Nursing Home;

(f)
The leases of the bungalows shall provide for a management charge to be made by the lessor relating to the provision of a minimum level of care to the lessees at the discretion of the Owner;

(g)
Those of the services and facilities provided by the Owner at the Poldhu Nursing Home which are suitable and capable of being provided to each occupier of the bungalows (having regard to the nature and extent of care provided and intended to be provided and the level of care required of the occupants of the bungalows) shall be made available to each occupier of the bungalows at all times at a reasonable charge to the occupiers at the discretion of the Owner.
The removal of the covenants listed above would remove the need for occupiers of the close care bungalows to actually require close care.  The bungalows would simply be bought by people over the age of 55, who may never require the services provided by the Nursing Home.  The covenants were placed in the S106 Agreement to stop that happening and should not be removed from the S106 Agreement at any time in the future.
It was proposed by Councillor Mrs L Skeites, seconded by Councillor P Wilkins and RESOLVED to object to the variation of condition 7 and the removal of the covenants from the S106 Agreement as this would leave the bungalows too loosely connected to the Nursing Home, and not providing the facility that was initially proposed.

PA17/09107 – Mr & Mrs Moore – Col Ros, Laflouder Lane – Alterations to garden store including raising wall height, re-roofing of new pitched roof, increase height of doorway and replace door
No comments had been received from the public for the application to amend a previously approved first floor extension.

It was proposed by Councillor M Rowse, seconded by Councillor Mrs L Skeites and RESOLVED to support the application.

PA17/09182- Mr And Mrs Mather -  Laflouder Thatch, Laflouder Lane - Variation of condition 2 of application PA15/06734 (Proposed Garage, Carport and Storage Building) to enable the first floor to be used as overflow annexe accommodation associated with the main dwelling Laflouder Thatch 

 

The Agent for the Applicant attended the meeting and advised Councillors that the accommodation would only be used by family members.  He felt that as there was no physical change to the design of the building, no planning harm would be done by allowing the annexe accommodation to be approved.

 

The Chairman gave the background history on this application.  The initial application for a double garage with annexe accommodation over was refused by the Parish Council as the overall design was overbearing, and being wooden, out of keeping with the stone and thatch construction of the closely located Grade II Listed Building.  Following negotiations, the dormer windows were removed from the design as the area over the garage would only be used as storage.

 

It was felt that the creation of an annexe would be detrimental to the status of the Grade II Listed Building – it was already felt that the garage building was overdevelopment of the site.  The creation of an annexe accommodation would have an adverse effect of the residential amenity of the neighbours due to noise and the disturbance caused by people inhabiting the garage.

 

It was felt that the Grade II Listed property was being changed beyond recognition by the present owners to create their perfect holiday home.  Planning laws were in place to protect Listed Buildings, not ruin them.

 

It was proposed by Councillor P Wilkins, seconded by Councillor I Harvey and RESOLVED to object to the planning application for the reasons listed below:-

 

· Overdevelopment of the site;

· Adverse effect on the residential amenity of the neighbouring property due to its close proximity to their home;

· The creation of the large garage was only approved due to the removal of the living accommodation above it in the original plans.  That negotiation should be adhered to now and in the future.
PA17/02744/PREAPP- Mrs Alice Harry - Land at Park En Venton - Pre - application advice for the construction of 10 detached 3 bedroom houses 
Although the Parish Council had not been asked to comment of the pre-app, Councillors felt that that they should raise their comments at the earliest opportunity when a major development was being considered within the Parish.

Creating a housing estate on Polhorman Lane, a narrow unclassified road, would increase vehicular and pedestrian movements on an unlit road.  Alternatively, continuing the road from Redannack through Parc En Venton and onto this site would exacerbate traffic problems which already existed on both of those estates.

Part of the nearby extension to Parc En Venton had recently been occupied, but not all of the houses were yet complete.  The field was known to be notoriously wet and the surface water run-off system had yet to be fully tested during the winter months.  No further development should even be contemplated in this area until all of the houses were occupied and a full year had passed so that the system could be properly assessed.

There was no mention of social housing in the proposal, and due to the recent construction of 31 new houses immediately adjacent to this proposed site, it was felt that Mullion had no immediate requirement for additional housing.  (The housing target in conformity with Cornwall’s Local Plan 2017-2030 is given as zero with 38 completions since 2010, due to being located with the AONB).  
The Clerk was asked to return these comments to the Planning Officer.

PA17/09352 - Mr & Mrs Mather - Laflouder Thatch, Laflouder Lane - Retrospective Planning Consent for the Replacement and Extension of Timber Fence 
The Agent for the Applicant attended the meeting and advised Councillors that they should approve this planning permission as it would mean an end to this matter sooner rather than later.  The appeal deadline had been missed (the previous planning application for the same fence had been refused by the Planning Department) which had prompted the submission of a further planning application to retain the fence.  The proposed planting scheme would cover the existing fence and soften the area.  Unfortunately, there were no plans online, only the planning application.  The Agent confirmed that there would be no opportunity for them to apply for planning permission again if it was refused by Cornwall Council.
An objection letter had been submitted by a neighbour stating that the fence was out of keeping with the character of the lane.  It did not enhance the Grade II Listed Building or the local environment.  They were happy to compromise if a reduction in the height of the fence could be agreed.

Once again, the Chairman gave the history of this site, and the Applicant’s total disregard for the planning system and the responsibility they had in owning a Listed Building.  A site meeting had been held following the original application and negotiations had taken place between the Agent, neighbours and Planning Officer and a reduction in the height of the fence had been suggested.  The Applicant would not agree to that, so the application was refused.  As far as the Councillors and neighbours were concerned, nothing had changed on this application to satisfy their concerns.

Councillors were dismayed that Planning Enforcement had not required removal of the fence following the refusal of the original planning permission and with no appeal being lodged.

It was proposed by Councillor I Harvey, seconded by Councillor P Wilkins and RESOLVED to object to the planning application on the following grounds:-

· Laflouder Thatch was one of only four thatched cottages in the village.  Views of the other three were enjoyed by residents and visitors alike.  This cottage was now almost completely obscured and was no longer fulfilling its Grade II Listed status.
· Planning Enforcement Officers indicated an application was required for the creation of boundary treatment, but advised the Applicants not to apply for the fence as it had been installed. The application does not address the Officers concerns.
· The fence was completely out of character with a Grade II Listed building.  It was too high, overbearing and unnecessary.
· The Applicants bought a Listed Building knowing of the constraints of owning such a dwelling but apparently discounting them, as each planning application has been retrospective and the work has not been negotiated with the Listed Buildings Officer.

One member of the public left the meeting.

The Chairman advised the meeting of the following planning decision:-

PA17/07288 - Mr & Mrs M Moore - Col Ros, Laflouder Lane - Replacement of dormer window with two smaller dormer windows each with glass 'juliet' guardings. Replacement chimney. New Oriel window. New rooflight. Various internal alterations – Approved
PA17/07303 - Mr & Mrs Cheeseman - Clahar Cottage, Trewoon Road - Various works – Approved
PA17/07305 - Mr & Mrs Cheeseman - Clahar Cottage, Trewoon Road - Listed Building Consent for various works - Approved

6.
Report from Cornwall County Councillor Mrs C Rule 
Cornwall Councillor Mrs C Rule was recovering from a prolonged period of illness and had not prepared a report.  She was happy to answer any questions.
7.
Chairman and Clerks Comments 
The Clerk advised the meeting that the Post Office had confirmed that the mobile van would open on 3 November 2017 in Tonkin’s Funeral Directors’ Yard.  It would operate on Monday, Tuesday, Thursday and Friday afternoons from 1.30-5.30pm.  Notices had been placed around the village as well as on the website and on social media.
The Clerk had contacted both Chapel and Church enquiring of arrangements for Remembrance Day.  Unfortunately, Reverend Fran Lane was at St Keverne conducting a service on that day but It was hoped that a joint service could be planned for 2018. A wreath laying ceremony would take place at the War Memorial prior to the 11am Church service. The Parish Council had ordered a wreath to be laid by the Chairman.  Everyone was invited to attend the service.
Motorbikes had been causing a nuisance in and around the village.  The Police had been informed and anyone with any information regarding registrations numbers was asked to contact the Clerk or Police directly.

8.
Public Rights of Way

Councillor R Willey stated that Footpath 16 was incredibly boggy at the point of discharge from the surface water run-off system at the new development at Parc En Venton.  This path was normally relatively dry and hard underfoot all year around.  It was noted that the water system had been discharging water continually ever since its installation.
It was also mentioned that the stepping stones at Predannack on the South West Coast Path had not received any attention over the summer months, as promised.  The Clerk was asked to chase this matter.

9.
Public Open Spaces 
The undergrowth in the park was being severely cut back and removed by the Grounds Maintenance Team.  The grass matting had been replaced by South West Play, but it was felt that the ground was still quite uneven.  The Clerk was asked to contact the company and ask for it to be rectified.  The handyman also needed chasing for the removal of the pipe ends by the benches.
10. 
Highways 
Following concern raised about faded road markings at the junction with the one way system outside of Biddick’s shop, the Highways Officer had finally had them repainted.  The Clerk was asked to send a thank you email and at the same time asking them to repaint the junction markings outside of the Mounts Bay Inn.
It was reported that a pot hole had opened up at the entrance to Meres Valley on Laflouder Lane.  The Clerk would report it.

The ‘Welcome to Mullion’ sign had been removed from the Penhale Junction.  The Clerk assumed that it had been stolen and had reported it to the Police.  On further investigation, it had actually been removed by Cormac.  Councillor Mrs C Rule had instructed Cormac to replace the sign, although it appeared to have been reinstated in the wrong place and without the original wooden posts.  She would contact them again.  The Police had been informed of the outcome.

Numerous cars appeared to have been abandoned in Tremenhee Car Park for an unacceptable length of time.  The Clerk had reported three to the Community and Environmental Enforcement Officer at Cornwall Council who had provided her with the owners’ contact details.  Several cars had already been removed over the past few months.

11.
The Boundary Commissions’ Electoral Review of Cornwall
Cornwall Councillor Mrs C Rule advised the meeting that the Boundary Commission had produced their final report which would reduce the amount of Cornwall Councillors from 123 to 87 from 2021.  This would be similar to the amount of County Councillors that Cornwall had prior to 2009 but without the District Councillors.  Councillors were being asked to think about where the 87 divisions should be, as boundaries would need to be amended to facilitate the loss of Councillors.  The item would be added to the Agenda in November for further discussion before the final consultation deadline in February 2018.
12.
Emergency Plan

The original plan was adopted in 2014 and a review of that plan was now required.  Councillors had been circulated the plan prior to the meeting and had suggested some amendments. The Clerk was asked to contact the Owners of Spar to ask if they would be willing to open up in the case of an emergency, as Anderton’s had now ceased trading.  Some other minor amendments required amendment. The Clerk would put together the revised plan and circulate it. It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor I Harvey and RESOLVED to adopt the revisions.
13.
Annual Audit 2016/17

The External Auditors had now completed the Audit of the Council for 2016/17.  The only comment received was:- “Trustee Role acting as sole managing trustee of a charitable trust but does not separate the business of the charitable trust by separate meetings and minutes but rather includes the trust business within its own accounts.  The Authority should ensure that Trust funds and activities are not included within the Authorities accounts.”  The Clerk advised that there were no separate Funds at the current time.
14.
To receive any LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for funding
The Clerk read a further letter received from Mullion Health Transport group containing some of the information requested after the last meeting.  They were seeking funding to start up a self funding transport service to move patients from their home to medical appointments.  Councillors still felt that they could not support this venture until it was up and running.
15.
Finance and Accounts
It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor I Harvey and RESOLVED to confirm the accounts and to pay the invoices.
16.
Other correspondence received
Councillor M Rowse advised the meeting that he had attended the Community Network Panel Meeting along with the Chairman and the Clerk. The Agenda was set around Policing, with three representatives scheduled to attend.  Unfortunately only Sergeant Mark Cooper from the Helston and Falmouth Team was actually in attendance.  He gave the figures relating to crime in the area and answered concerns over the lack of police presence on the Lizard peninsula.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.30pm.
Signed: ……………………………………..

Dated: ……………………..



Chairman
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